Contra Costa College                                              COLLEGE COUNCIL MINUTES
2600 Mission Bell Drive



                 April 9, 2008

San Pablo, CA 94806


 2:30 p.m., AA-143, Liberal Arts Building
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Present:  Classified:        John Christensen, Joyce Edwards, Mercy Pono, Teresina Steffes

   Faculty:            Lee Brelie, Vern Cromartie, Rick Ramos, Wendy Williams

  Management:    Carol Maga, Mariles Magalong, Ellen Smith, McKinley Williams

  Students:           Tim Schulze

  Absent:              Ken Blustajn, Alma Cardenas, Joe Ledbetter 

  Guests:              Jason Berner, Tim Clow, Ed Cruz, Michele Jackson, Bruce King, 

    Laurie Laxa, Mark Williams

  Honored Guest:  Benny Barnes   

1.
Call to Order - The meeting was called to order by Chair, Mercy Pono at 2:36 p.m.
CONSENT AGENDA - ACTION ITEMS

2.
Approval of Agenda - The agenda was approved with the proviso that we move Item #10 - Classified Staff Recognition from Management to the beginning of the agenda.  The agenda was approved with this change.

3.
Approval of Minutes from March 12, 2008 - The minutes were approved.

4. 
Classified Staff Recognition from Management - Benny Barnes was awarded a plaque from McKinley Williams on behalf of Management Council for outstanding service.  Benny exemplifies the "Comet Blue" in everything he does.  Benny is not only helpful to everyone on campus but to everyone in the community.  Mack explained that a management subcommittee came back to Management Council with their recommendation for this semester's classified award and it was unanimous with Management Council that Benny should be our first honoree for the Classified Employee of the Spring 2008 Semester.  Along with the plaque, Benny will receive lunch for two at our Three Seasons Restaurant and his photo will be placed on our web page listing his accomplishments.  Benny graciously accepted the award to a warm round of applause.  He thanked everyone in his "CCC family."   

NONCONSENT AGENDA - ACTION ITEMS

5.
Education Plan and Facilities Plan - Second Read - Mack explained the Education 

Plan will become our ten-year plan.  The newly anticipated Classroom Building will be 

our core building and the second upcoming project will be a new Science Building.  At the same time as the new Science Building will be constructed, there will be construction for a new Student Activities Building.  Since there was concern not to vastly change the current layout of the campus, it was decided to make the student quad centered in the campus close to the new Classroom Building.  A new path of travel will be designed for 
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easier access to all of the buildings and be conducive for students to sit and study.  It has also been planned for each new building to have a student study space similar to the current Center for Science Excellence.  Our dream is have each classroom be a smart classroom.  Tomorrow will be the RFP for the new Classroom Building.  There was some concern about the new buildings being "green."  Mack said Carol will address that topic under Item #7, but yes, green standards have been taken into consideration with each new project.  

A vote was taken to accept the Education and Facilities Plans.

Classified:  yes; Faculty:  yes; Management:  yes; Student:  yes

6.
Accreditation Self-Study - Second Read - Carol distributed copies of the updated 

graphs in the self-study.  The graph data now includes 2007 data.  Carol said she received 

several changes, none of which are substantive, but important corrections that include name changes, grammar, etc.  Carol also distributed the Integrated Planning Model Through Shared Governance along with narrative explaining how the integrated process works.  The accreditation team will be looking closely at our integrated planning process.  The narrative clearly explains how our program review, the Budget Committee, President's Cabinet and College Council are all a part of the budget planning process.  SLO's are included with program reviews.  The accreditation team will also be looking closely at our SLO process.  There was some discussion about the warehousing of SLO's as they are now housed with Lynette Kral in the Academic Senate Office as well as submitted with program review reports and placed in the binders in Tim's office.  Mack said he believes there is a section in the Education Code that stipulates all SLO's should be housed in the Instruction Office.  Wendy suggested we purchase software that tracks SLO information.  Rick said he has been looking at software that tracks course changes.  Mack asked Wendy to submit the vendor information to his office.  

There was some discussion about the accreditation commission and its recent change in becoming more regulatory to ensure all community colleges are following laws and regulations.  Colleges are now allowed two years to come into compliance with any recommendations submitted at the time of their accreditation visit as opposed to addressing the recommendations in their mid-term reports.  The accreditation team will be looking to see if we are in compliance with previous recommendations.  Mack said the only recommendation that has not been addressed by our college or the district is the one from our 1998 visit that recommends we regulate our classified evaluation process.  Carol said they will also be asking about CTE job placement.  

Carol also included the basic skills graph in the handout as it is being updated and will be included in the self-study.  There was some discussion about the demographic information on ethnicities.  Tim said he uses the federal breakdown headings.  Tim was commended on revising the graphs and including the 2007 data.  
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Carol said the next step in the self-study process is to submit it to Chancellor's Cabinet and then to the Governing Board in July.  We will be sending the self-study report and the evidence electronically to the Accreditation Commission in July as well.  Once approved by our governing board, the self-study will be placed on the web site.  

A vote was taken to accept the Accreditation Self Study.  

Classified:  yes; Faculty:  yes; Management:  yes; Student:  yes

7.  
Recommendation from Operations Council - Study of Energy Conservation/Green For New Buildings - Carol said she is going to withdraw this item as this recommendation from the Sustainability Committee is already being implemented by the district office.  The district office is expecting that all architects meet and go beyond the LEED standards (Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design).  Carol announced the State is further promoting green buildings by offering an additional 2% if the building is built with State funds.  

8.
Formation of Campus Equal Employment Opportunity Committee - Mariles distributed the purpose, suggested membership and meeting schedule of the committee.  Mariles said the State requires all colleges to have an EEOC plan.  In addition to each of our colleges having an EEOC committee, the district will also have a committee.  Our EEOC plan will ultimately have governing board approval and will then be submitted to the State in 2009 for approval with implementation expected in 2010.  The suggested membership is shared governance constituency based which would make this committee a sub-committee of College Council.  Suggested membership includes:  Academic Senate, Classified Senate, Management Council, United Faculty, Local 1 and Associated Students Union.  The purpose of the committee is to reach underrepresented groups in our recruitment efforts.  Mercy said we would take this committee recommendation back to our constituency groups and return to the next month's College Council meeting with names from our constituency groups.  

9.  
Basic Skills Action Plan - Jason Berner and Ed Cruz distributed their Action Plan Template.  This version is a result of the changes received from the various constituent meetings such as Management Council, Academic and Classified Senates which had a preview of the plan within the last month.  Jason and Ed are hoping for College Council to endorse this plan as it is due at the State on May 1st.  Jason explained the reference letters and numbers under the column of "Effective Practice and Strategy" refer to the California Report based on best practices of Basic Skills.  


There was some discussion about the need for College Council to vote on this since these are categorical funds.  College Council does vote on PFE funds when they are available but PFE funds are distributed campus-wide.  Basic Skills monies are for one department.  Due to the eminent deadline of May 1st, it was decided that College Council would not 
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vote on the plan but would endorse it if everyone is in agreement.  It was further decided that College Council would discuss the planning process at next month's meeting if further discussion is warranted.  


There was some discussion about how students progress from basic skills courses into regular college level courses.  Jason said with this plan students would be able to enroll in basic skills courses and transfer courses simultaneously.  Mack suggested the language in Section D should be changed to include college level courses.  



"Form a task force evaluate alignment of courses (exit/entry standards 

of Basic Skills/Basic Skills ESL courses) to college level courses."

There was discussion about working with the high schools so students understand what is expected of them when they arrive at CCC.  Jason said that this included in our orientation.  There was discussion about how courses are coded for basic skills.  There was discussion about the Title III grant in relation to this Basic Skills plan.  It was announced that Title III and the Basic Skills Plan are two separate entities. Jason said basic skills are developmental courses which is State terminology.  

Mack said at one time, CCC offered regular college courses that had an "S" after them which signified they were geared for basic skills.  Wendy suggested we offer a supplemental basic skills class with regular college classes for those students needing extra assistance in order to pass the regular college class.  The basic skills class would be geared to assist the student with the regular college class; for instance, an economics student could be helped by enrolling in a basic skills math course to help with economics. Mack suggested that each of our college courses should encourage students to form study groups as it is proven that students learn more in study groups.  Vern said that may be difficult provided most of his students work in addition to attending college and finding outside time for working students to gather has proven problematic.  Wendy said that some students are not willing to participate in study groups.  Jason said he would take these ideas back to the Basic Skills Committee.  He continued to say they are not limited to this proposed plan.  Jason announced the Basic Skills Committee meets every second and fourth Tuesday of the month at 2:30 p.m.  He encouraged everyone to continue sending their suggestions to the committee via himself or Ed Cruz or any other committee member.  

College Council endorsed the Basic Skills Action Plan.
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INFORMATION/DISCUSSION

10.
Schedule Date for Discussion of Constituency Relations - Lee suggested that when management call a meeting of faculty or any other constituents, the purpose of the meeting be stated upfront when the meeting logistics are formed.  

11.
Response to Clarus Corporation's Branding Messages - Mack said he thought Clarus did an overall good job on their recommendations.  Mack said we need to get back to them with our responses.  They didn't necessarily endorse our tag line of "A premier community college right in your own backyard."  They felt this did not represent our passion and commitment we convey.  There was some discussion about our tag line.  Ellen said even though we may have some premier departments, not everything at CCC is premier and that hopefully it will be a self-fulfilling prophecy.  Everyone agreed to that sentiment.  Tim Schulze suggested "A Premier Community College" be placed underneath Contra Costa College on signs everywhere on campus such as the Knox Center marquee.  The more we say this about ourselves, the more we become known by this moniker.  Mack said he even has people in the community introducing him as the President of one of the premier community college's in the nation.  Teresina said she doesn't like the marketing of us being affordable or accessible as it makes it seem as though students "settle" for us because we are cheap and easy to get to.  It was agreed that we should keep the "premier community college" part of our tag line but perhaps shorten and change the latter part of "right in your own backyard."  Michele said the latter part of our tag line resonates with the outside community.  Michele reminded the Council that we serve a very diverse audience.   Vern agreed with Michele's sentiments and said that we need to remind our local community we are here.  Clarus gave us multiple messages we could use to advertise with specific audiences.  Lee suggested adding the words of "changing lives" in the tag line.  Tim Schulze suggested we add how long we have been in existence to let the community know of our experience.  Teresina said we need to quickly grab our audience's attention with our tag line.  Mack will try to distill a new tag line from the suggestions made today.  

12.
Remodel and Other Measure A Activities - Carol reported on the upcoming various activities as well as current project.  We finally settled legally with the former Library contractor and are now in the process of having another vendor finish the job.  With all of the difficulties that occurred in that remodel project, it is agreed that the Library turned out beautifully.  The new path of travel from the Student Activities to CTC and to the PE facilities is underway.  There will be ramps instead of sharp curbs and grades will be in ADA compliance on the new path of travel.  We are looking at replacing our football field.  We are in the process of finding an architect for the new Classroom Building.  We 
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are working on getting siding for the VA building so the CTC and VA Building will look like one building.  We are looking at the feasibility of repairing the HVAC system in the Biology Building.  We are looking to put an elevator in the gym annex building and bringing the building into ADA compliance.  Bruce is doing a lot of paving on campus to improve our roads and parking lots.  The parking lots have now been renumbered in sequential order.  New maps are forthcoming.  Remodeling of the AA Building will begin soon as we will move the Math Department into the former College Skills Center in the AA Building.  The new Student Services building is slated to be complete by the end of May.  Once we move the Math Department from the Humanities Building after student services has moved into their new building, the Humanities Building will be razed.  

13.  
Budget Update - Mariles announced the Annual Plans requesting budget augmentation are due at the end of the month and Annual Plans without budget augmentation requests are due May 15th.  The District Budget Forum is scheduled at Contra Costa College on April 23rd at 1:00 p.m. in HS-101 by Chancellor Benjamin and Mark Zacovic.  Helen and Mark will address the State deficit and how it will affect our 08-09 budget as well as current fiscal conditions.  

14. 
Reports from Constituency Groups - Mack announced the Staff Appreciation Day is scheduled for April 25th from 12:00 to 2:30 p.m. All offices will be closed from 12:00 to 1:30 p.m. so everyone is allowed time to partake in the festivities.  All of the meat will be donated by McDermott Meats (head football coach in our athletic department).  The CCC All Stars Blues and Review will be playing.  There will be activities such as academic Olympics and karaoke.  Everyone is encouraged to bring their favorite dessert for the dessert contest.  


Vern announced they are in the process of completing content review.  Councilman Leonard McNeil will give a presentation on immigration on April 29, 2008 at 11:00 a.m. to 12:30 p.m.   


John announced Spa Day on April 18th from 1:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. in the Fireside Room.  Mercy said there will be hand massages, upper lip and eyebrow waxes, etc.  The services are open to everyone on a first come, first serve basis.


Tim announced Unity Day on April 23rd from 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.  This day will include block party activities showcasing cars.  Awards will be given for best cars in various categories.  ASU elections are coming up and Janelle Hope and Travis Santos are running for ASU President.  The Academic Decathlon is scheduled for the day before finals.  Laurie asked if the Peace Walk is still scheduled.  Tim will check on it and get back to her.  
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15.  
Announcements - Benny announced the 6th annual Crab Feed this Saturday, April 12th in the gym.  Pasta salad is available to those that don't eat crab.  Tickets are $40.00 for all you can eat.  


Joyce announced the first annual Culinary Food and Wine Event to be held on Sunday, April 27th in the gym, 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.  Chef Narsai M. David will be the master of ceremonies.  Restaurants will include the Ritz Carlton from San Francisco along with about 20 other restaurants as well as several wineries.  Rick Ramos' band, GTS, will be playing at the event.  Advance tickets are $30.00 and tickets at the door are $35.00.  Culinary has already sold close to 500 tickets.  


John announced the Job Fair on April 30th from 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. in the quad.  


Transfer Day event is May 14th which overlaps with next month's College Council meeting.  


Laurie announced the Scholarship Ceremony on April 16th at 7:00 p.m. in the Knox Center.  If you haven't turned in your names for scholarship recipients, please do so immediately.  


Tim Schulze said he would like to see a college hour reinstated at CCC.  He recently attended a leadership conference where he learned most community colleges have a college hour that allows time for student activities.  Wendy said she has mentioned a college hour at Council of Chairs with no favorable reception.  Mack said we had a college hour about ten years ago and did not have 100% participation that made it difficult for full participation.  Mack said this could be something to discuss again. There was some discussion on the benefits for students and faculty if we should reinstate a college hour.  It was decided this discussion should continue at Council of Chairs.

16.  
Adjournment - Mercy adjourned the meeting at 5:03 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President

